Public Document Pack



The Arc High Street Clowne S43 4JY

To: Chair & Members of the Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee Contact: Matthew Kerry Telephone: 01246 242519 Email: matthew.kerry@bolsover.gov.uk

Friday, 12th July 2024

Dear Councillor,

CLIMATE CHANGE AND COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee of the Bolsover District Council to be held in the Council Chamber, The Arc, Clowne on Tuesday, 23rd July, 2024 at 10:00 hours.

<u>Register of Members' Interests</u> - Members are reminded that a Member must within 28 days of becoming aware of any changes to their Disclosable Pecuniary Interests provide written notification to the Authority's Monitoring Officer.

You will find the contents of the agenda itemised on page 3 onwards.

Yours faithfully,

J. S. Fieldend

Solicitor to the Council & Monitoring Officer



Equalities Statement

Bolsover District Council is committed to equalities as an employer and when delivering the services it provides to all sections of the community.

The Council believes that no person should be treated unfairly and is committed to eliminating all forms of discrimination, advancing equality and fostering good relations between all groups in society.

Access for All statement

You can request this document or information in another format such as large print or **language** or contact us by:

- Phone: <u>01246 242424</u>
- Email: <u>enquiries@bolsover.gov.uk</u>
- **BSL Video Call:** A three-way video call with us and a BSL interpreter. It is free to call Bolsover District Council with Sign Solutions, you just need WiFi or mobile data to make the video call, or call into one of our Contact Centres.
- Call with <u>Relay UK</u> a free phone service provided by BT for anyone who has difficulty hearing or speaking. It's a way to have a real-time conversation with us by text.
- Visiting one of our <u>offices</u> at Clowne, Bolsover, Shirebrook and South Normanton

CLIMATE CHANGE AND COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE AGENDA

Tuesday, 23rd July, 2024 at 10:00 hours taking place in the Council Chamber, The Arc, Clowne

Item No.

Page No.(s)

FORMAL PART A

1. Apologies for Absence

2. Urgent Items of Business

To note any urgent items of business which the Chairman has consented to being considered under the provisions of Section 100(B) 4(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.

3. Declarations of Interest

Members should declare the existence and nature of any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest and Non Statutory Interest as defined by the Members' Code of Conduct in respect of:

- a) any business on the agenda;
- b) any urgent additional items to be considered;
- c) any matters arising out of those items;

and if appropriate, withdraw from the meeting at the relevant time.

4. Minutes

5 - 7

To consider the minutes of the Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 21st May 2024.

5. List of Key Decisions and Items to be Considered in Private 8 - 12

Members should contact the officer whose name appears on the List of Key Decisions for any further information). NB: If Members wish to discuss an exempt report under this item, the meeting will need to move into exempt business and exclude the public in accordance with the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 and Local Government Act 1972, Part 1, Schedule 12a for that part of the meeting only.

6. Review of the Council's Energy Policy for Local Housing 13 - 52

7. Agreement of Work Programme 2024/25 and Discussion of 53-80 Submitted Review Topics

INFORMAL PART B

8. Review Work

Agenda Item 4 CLIMATE CHANGE AND COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Minutes of a meeting of the Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee of the Bolsover District Council held in the Council Chamber, The Arc, Clowne on Tuesday, 21st May 2024 at 10:00 hours.

PRESENT:-

Members:-

Councillor Ashley Taylor in the Chair

Councillors Rob Hiney-Saunders, Cathy Jeffery, (from Minute No. CLI57-23/24), Catherine Tite and Carol Wood.

Officers:- Steve Brunt (Strategic Director of Services), Jim Fieldsend (Monitoring Officer), Thomas Dunne-Wragg (Scrutiny Officer), and Matthew Kerry (Governance and Civic Officer).

Also in attendance at the meeting were Councillors Anne Clarke, Portfolio Holder for Environment, and Junior Cabinet Member Jeanne Raspin.

CLI51-23/24 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was received on behalf of Councillor Emma Stevenson.

CLI52-23/24 URGENT ITEMS OF BUSINESS

There were no urgent items of business to be considered.

CLI53-23/24 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest made.

CLI54-23/24 MINUTES – 26TH MARCH 2024

Moved by Councillor Rob Hiney-Saunders and seconded by Councillor Catherine Tite **RESOLVED** that the minutes of the Special Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee held on 26th March 2024 be approved as a true and correct record.

CLI55-23/24 LIST OF KEY DECISIONS AND ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED IN PRIVATE

In response to a Member's query, the Monitoring Officer advised the meeting that Members could put questions to the relevant officers regarding any item on the list of key

CLIMATE CHANGE AND COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

decisions and items to be considered in private document. Their questions could also be passed to the relevant Scrutiny Committee.

Moved by Councillor Catherine Tite and seconded by Councillor Rob Hiney-Saunders **RESOLVED** that the List of Key Decisions and Items to be considered in the private document be noted.

CLI56-23/24 REVIEW OF THE COUNCIL'S APPROACH TO CARBON REDUCTION

Committee considered a final Post-Scrutiny Monitoring report on the Review of the Council's Approach to Carbon Reduction.

The Committee had put together nine recommendations, as outlined in Appendix 1 to the report, which would hopefully enable the Council to clarify immediate priorities for action as well as a longer term plan to ensure the Council and District was net zero by 2050.

Appendix 2 to the report set out progress in meeting the recommendations and to date four out of nine recommendations had been achieved.

Members were advised that a Climate Change Officer had now been recruited and was due to start in post in July 2024, therefore, recommendation CCCS22-23 2.2 would be completed. The other outstanding recommendations were tasks to be undertaken by the Climate Change Officer with revised target dates set out in Appendix 2.

Moved by Councillor Rob Hiney-Saunders and seconded by Councillor Catherine Tite **RESOLVED** that: 1) the progress against the review recommendations be noted;

2) the recommendations in the review be extended to the revised dates as set out in Appendix 2 to the report;

3) the report and findings be made public, in accordance with Part 4.5.17(4) of the Council's Constitution; and,

4) Officers continue to implement the recommendations and submit a further report in six months' time, highlighting progress and any exceptions to delivery.

CLI57-23/24 WORK PROGRAMME 2023/24

Committee noted their final Work Programme for 2023/24.

Members proposals were sought for their 2024/25 Work Programme.

The Scrutiny Officer would send a document pack to Members which set out how to approach the Committee's work. An informal Committee meeting would also be arranged to consider and discuss ideas Members put forward.

The Chair referred to the newly elected Mayor of the East Midlands Combined County

CLIMATE CHANGE AND COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Authority, and queried if it was possible for her to be invited to a future meeting of the Committee. The Monitoring Officer agreed that an invitation could be sent.

Moved by Councillor Rob Hiney-Saunders and seconded by Councillor Catherine Tite **RESOLVED** that: 1) the Work Programme 2023/24 be noted; and,

2) Members to put forward suggestions to the Scrutiny Officer for the Committee's 2024/25 Work Programme.

CLI58-23/24 REVIEW WORK

The formal part of the meeting concluded at 10:14 hours and Members then met as a working party to continue their review work. The informal meeting closed at 10:45 hours.



The Arc High Street Clowne Derbyshire S43 4JY

ω

Key Decisions & Items to be Considered in Private

To be made under the Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Meetings and Access to Information) (England) Regulations 2012

Published on: 28th June 2024

INTRODUCTION

S

The list attached sets out decisions that are termed as "Key Decisions" at least 28 calendar days before they are due to be taken by the Executive or an officer under delegated powers.

Preparation of the list helps Executive to programme its work. The purpose of the list is to give notice and provide an opportunity for consultation on the issues to be discussed. The list is updated each month with the period of the list being rolled forward by one month and republished. The list is available for public inspection at the The Arc, High Street, Clowne, S43 4JY. Copies of the list can be obtained from Jim Fieldsend, Monitoring Officer, at this address or by email to jim.fieldsend@bolsover.gov.uk. The list can also be accessed from the Council's website at www.bolsover.gov.uk.

The Executive is allowed to make urgent decisions which do not appear in the list, however, a notice will be published at The Arc and on the Council's website explaining the reasons for the urgent decisions. Please note that the decision dates are indicative and are subject to change.

Members of Executive are as follows:

Councillor Steve Fritchley - Leader and Portfolio Holder for Policy, Strategy and Communications Councillor Duncan McGregor - Deputy Leader and Portfolio Holder for Corporate Performance and Governance Councillor John Ritchie - Portfolio Holder for Growth Councillor Anne Clarke - Portfolio Holder for Environment Councillor Sandra Peake Portfolio Holder for Housing Councillor Mary Dooley - Portfolio Holder for Health and Wellbeing Councillor Clive Moesby - Portfolio Holder for Resources

The Executive agenda and reports are available for inspection by the public five clear days prior to the meeting of the Executive. The papers can be seen at The Arc at the above address. The papers are also available on the Council's website referred to above. Background papers are listed on each report submitted to the Executive and members of the public are entitled to see these documents unless they contain exempt or confidential information. The report also contains the name and telephone number of a contact officer.

Meetings of the Executive are open to the public and usually take place in the Council Chamber at The Arc. Occasionally there are items included on the agenda which are exempt and for those items the public will be asked to leave the meeting. This list also shows the reports intended to be dealt with in private and the reason why the reports are exempt or confidential. Members of the public may make representations to the Monitoring Officer about any particular item being considered in exempt and why they think it should be dealt with in public.

The list does not detail *all* decisions which have to be taken by the Executive, only "Key Decisions" and "Exempt Reports". In these Rules a "Key Decision" means an Executive decision, which is likely:

(1) **<u>REVENUE</u>**

- (a) Results in the Council making Revenue Savings of £75,000 or more; or
- (b) Results in the Council incurring Revenue Expenditure of £75,000 or more

(2) <u>CAPITAL</u>

- (a) Results in the Council making Capital Income of £150,000 or more; or
- (b) Results in the Council incurring Capital Expenditure of £150,000 or more
- (3) to be significant in terms of its effects on communities living or working in an area comprising two or more wards in the District.
- In determining the meaning of "significant" the Council must have regard to any guidance for the time being issued by the Secretary of
 State. The Council has decided that revenue income or expenditure of £75,000 or more and capital income or expenditure of £150,000 or more is significant.

The dates for meetings of Executive can be found here:

https://committees.bolsover.gov.uk/ieListMeetings.aspx?CommitteeId=1147

The Council hereby gives notice of its intention to make the following Key Decisions and/or decisions to be considered in private:

Matter in respect of which a decision will be taken	Decision Maker	Date of Decision	Documents to be considered	Contact Officer	Is this decision a Key Decision?	Is this key decision to be heard in public or private session
Proposed sale of approximately 0.93 acres of land at Elmton Lane Bolsover	Executive	29 th July 2024	Report of the Portfolio Holder for Growth	Jim Fieldsend, Service Director Governance and Legal Services & Monitoring Officer	Key It is likely to result in the Council making revenue savings or incurring Revenue expenditure of £75,000 or more.	Open
Vehicle Fleet Replacements	Strategic Director of Services by way of Delegated Decision	Within the next 3 months	Delegated Decision Notice	Steve Brunt, Strategic Director of Services	Key It is likely to result in the Council making revenue savings or incurring Revenue expenditure of £75,000 or more.	Open
Roseland Park and Crematorium - update on project progress	Executive	29 th July 2024	Report of the Portfolio Holder for Growth	Natalie Etches, Business Growth Manager	Key It is likely to result in the Council making capital savings or incurring capital expenditure of £150,000 or more.	Fully exempt

SCHEDULE 12A ACCESS TO INFORMATION: EXEMPT INFORMATION

PART 1 DESCRIPTIONS OF EXEMPT INFORMATION: ENGLAND

- 1. Information relating to any individual.
- 2. Information which is likely to reveal the identity of an individual.
- 3. Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (including the authority holding that information).
- 4. Information relating to any consultations or negotiations, or contemplated consultations or negotiations, in connection with any labour relations matter arising between the authority or a Minister of the Crown and employees of, or office holders under, the authority.
 - 5. Information in respect of which a claim to legal professional privilege could be maintained in legal proceedings.
 - 6. Information which reveals that the authority proposes
 - (a) to give under any enactment a notice under or by virtue of which requirements are imposed on a person; or
 - (b) To make an order or direction under any enactment.
 - 7. Information relating to any action taken or to be taken in connection with the prevention, investigation or prosecution of crime.



Bolsover District Council

Meeting of the Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee on 23rd July 2024

Review of the Council's Energy Policy for Local Housing

Report of the Chair of Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee

Classification	This report is Public
Contact Officer	Thomas Dunne-Wragg, Scrutiny Officer

PURPOSE/SUMMARY OF REPORT

To present to Scrutiny the completed report for the recent Review of the Council's Energy Policy for Local Housing

REPORT DETAILS

1. Background

- 1.1 The Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee agreed to undertake a Review of Council's Energy Policy for Local Housing as part of the 2023-24 Work Programme.
- 1.2 The issue was initially raised due to the District's requirement of improved energy resilience within the local housing stock as well as concerns over residents being under pressure due to the rising costs of energy adding to the current cost of living crisis.

2. Details of Proposal or Information

- 2.1 The aim of the review was:
 - To ensure that the Council has a clear policy on energy efficiency standards across Council stock and long-term energy resilience across all housing stock within the District.
- 2.2 The objectives agreed were:
 - Clarify the Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for:
 - Council Housing
 - New build properties
 - Private rented sector
 - Owner-occupiers (existing private stock)

- Ensure the Council has clear data analysis of its current housing stock to establish current Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) ratings and areas for improvement.
- Analyse existing Local Plan policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing and assess if they support the Council's net zero target.
- Improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency.
- Ensure there is a clear Council approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock.
- Clarify opportunities for Dragonfly Development Ltd. (DDL) to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector.
- Clarify position/policy in relation to installation of Electric Vehicle (EV) charging points for Council Housing (inc. Motability vehicles).
- 2.3 The key issues identified for investigation were as follows:
 - Restrictions placed on energy related grants impacts ability to upgrade different housing tenures.
 - Current impact of energy costs on the cost-of-living crisis and long-term health impact of cold homes/impact on mental health of potential energy bill debts.
 - National changes in expected EPC ratings. EPCs are valid for 10 years. Expected changes will impact the private rented sector but place no demands on the Council or homeowners.
 - Potential to generate income via DDL offering energy improvements to private sector.
- 2.4 The Committee met on seven occasions in total and sought evidence by way of:
 - Internal enquiries to assess the Council's existing policies and approach towards minimum energy efficiency standards and improving energy ratings.
 - An analysis of the current public information/education on grants and energy efficiency.
 - An evaluation of the current existing Council policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing.
 - An analysis of current housing stock data.
 - Internal enquiries to assess how DDL and the Council can work together on local projects in the owner-occupier sector
 - An investigation and evaluation of the Council's position/policy in relation to installation of EV charging points.
 - Presentation by Derbyshire Building Control Partnership.

3. <u>Reasons for Recommendations</u>

- 3.1 The Committee have put together five recommendations which will assist the Council in improving the Council's energy policy for local housing.
- 3.2 The key findings arising from the review are:
 - That the Council has clear data analysis of current housing stock.

- That the Council's *Local Plan* policies relating to energy efficiency and requirements support the Council's net zero target.
- That the Council's recent 2024 *Private Sector Housing Strategy* provides a clear approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock.
- That it is currently not in the budget or remit to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector, however, research would still be useful to investigate potential opportunities in the future.
- That it is important that the Council continues to utilise its current methods of communication such as Intouch and Bolsover TV to improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency.
- That the Council's website lacks easily accessible detailed information regarding several key areas of energy saving for local housing. These areas include:
 - The Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for council housing, new build properties, and the private rented sector.
 - Public information regarding energy saving grants.
 - The Council's existing policies, strategies and plans regarding EV charging stations for Bolsover District as well as any basic information on EV's for residents in general.

4 <u>Alternative Options and Reasons for Rejection</u>

4.1 Executive could choose not to endorse the recommendations of the review where they feel the course of action recommended is beyond the delivery capacity of the Authority.

RECOMMENDATION(S)

- 1. That the Council establish a Minimum Energy Efficiency Standard (MEES) for all new build property within 3 months. Upon completion of the Housing Stock Condition Survey (estimated April 2025) the Council must establish a strategy for improving energy efficiency within Council Housing Stock.
- 2. That the Council publishes information regarding grants and energy efficiency on the Council website.
- 3. That the Council continues to feature educational articles in Intouch magazine and Bolsover TV on energy efficiency grants for homes.
- 4. That following the Council's appointment of the new Climate Change Officer, opportunities be investigated for realistic ways that the Council and Dragonfly Development Ltd can work together to offer energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector and to assess whether a pragmatic package can be put together to achieve this.
- 5. That the Council consolidates all existing policies, strategies and plans regarding EV charging stations for Bolsover District into one clear document/

web page article dedicated to the topic of the Council's approach to EV	/
charging points.	

Approved	l by Councillo	r Anne Clarke, Portfolio Holder for Environment
IMPLICATIONS.		
Finance and Risk:	Yes□	No 🗵
Details: None from this report. existing budgets.	Suggested a	ction for the service can be contained within
		On behalf of the Section 151 Officer
Legal (including Data Details:	Protection):	Yes⊡ No ⊠
	Government A	ouncil is exercising its scrutiny powers as laid Act 2000 and subsequent legislation which
		On behalf of the Solicitor to the Council
	s⊠ No	
'Reducing our carbon for businesses to do the sa	ootprint whilst s me by increas porate Target	mbition of 'Environment' and the Priority of supporting and encouraging residents and sing rates of recycling across the District'. The ENV02. Reduce the District Council's carbon
<u>Staffing</u> : Yes⊡	No ⊠	
Details: There are no staffing im	plications fron	n this report.
		On behalf of the Head of Paid Service

DECISION INFORMATION

Is the decision a Key Decision? A Key Decision is an executive decision which has a significant impact on two or more District wards or which results in income or expenditure to the Council above the following thresholds: Revenue - £75,000 □ Capital - £150,000 □ ⊠ Please indicate which threshold applies	No
Is the decision subject to Call-In? (Only Key Decisions are subject to Call-In)	No

District Wards Significantly Affected	None
Consultation: Leader / Deputy Leader □ Executive □ SLT □ Relevant Service Manager ⊠ Members ⊠ Public ⊠ Other □	Details: Yes Details: Relevant Service Manager and Portfolio Holder engaged during the review process.

Links to Council Ambition: Customers, Economy, and Environment.

The review supports the Corporate Ambition of 'Environment'

DOCUMENT INFORMATION				
Appendix No	Title			
3.1	Review of the Council's Energy Policy for Local Housing			

Background Papers

(These are unpublished works which have been relied on to a material extent when preparing the report. They must be listed in the section below. If the report is going to Executive, you must provide copies of the background papers).

Please contact the Scrutiny Officer where further information is required.

290823

Appendix 1





Review of the Council's Energy Policy for Local Housing July 2023 – July 2024 CLIMATE CHANGE & COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Contents

Chair's Foreword					
1. Introduction					
2. Recommendations					
3. Scope of the review					
4. Methodology 11					
5. Analysis of evidence and key findings 12					
5.1 Clarify the Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for: Council housing, new build properties, private rented sector, owner-occupiers (existing private stock)					
5.2 Ensure the Council has clear data analysis of its current housing stock to establish current EPC ratings and areas for improvement					
5.3 Analyse existing Local Plan policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing and assess if they support the Council's net zero target					
5.4 Improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency 20					
5.5 Ensure there is a clear Council approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock23					
5.6 Clarify opportunities for DDL to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector					
5.7 Clarify position/policy in relation to installation of EV charging points for Council housing (inc. Motability vehicles)					
6. Conclusions					
1. Introduction 4 2. Recommendations 6 3. Scope of the review 9 4. Methodology 11 5. Analysis of evidence and key findings 12 5.1 Clarify the Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for: Council housing, new build properties, private rented sector, owner-occupiers (existing private stock). 12 5.2 Ensure the Council has clear data analysis of its current housing stock to establish current EPC ratings and areas for improvement. 14 5.3 Analyse existing Local Plan policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing and assess if they support the Council's net zero target. 17 5.4 Improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency. 20 5.5 Ensure there is a clear Council approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock. 23 5.6 Clarify opportunities for DDL to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector. 25 5.7 Clarify position/policy in relation to installation of EV charging points for Council housing (inc. Motability vehicles) 27 6. Conclusions 31 Appendix 1: Stakeholders 32					
Appendix 2: Local EPC data: current housing stock (December 2023)					
5. Analysis of evidence and key findings 12 5.1 Clarify the Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for: Council housing, new build properties, private rented sector, owner-occupiers (existing private stock). 12 5.2 Ensure the Council has clear data analysis of its current housing stock to establish current EPC ratings and areas for improvement. 14 5.3 Analyse existing Local Plan policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing and assess if they support the Council's net zero target. 17 5.4 Improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency. 20 5.5 Ensure there is a clear Council approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock. 23 5.6 Clarify opportunities for DDL to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector. 25 5.7 Clarify position/policy in relation to installation of EV charging points for Council housing (inc. Motability vehicles) 27 6. Conclusions 31 Appendix 1: Stakeholders 32 Appendix 2: Local EPC data: current housing stock (December 2023)					

Chair's Foreword

As Chair of Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny, I present this report as a summary of our research and recommendations for improvement.

This review was taken forward due to the District's requirement of improved energy resilience within the local housing stock as well as concerns over residents being under pressure due to the rising costs of energy adding to the current cost of living crisis. This review will assist in determining the Council's response to the national changes to EPC requirements.

We believe there should be an assessment of the Council's energy policies and minimum energy efficiency standards. There should also be an evaluation of the Council's approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock and installing EV charging points. This review assesses the Council's current approach to public information and education on grants and energy efficiency and ensures that the Council has clear data analysis of current housing stock. Furthermore, an enquiry has been made with Dragonfly Development Ltd (DDL) to clarify opportunities in which DDL can work with the Council on projects to offer energy improvements to private rented stock.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the Director of Property & Construction for DDL and the Director of Strategic Services for their guidance and expertise; the Scrutiny Committee for their excellent contribution and our Scrutiny Officer and Governance Officers who have consistently worked effectively throughout the process of this review.

CIIr Rob Hiney-Saunders Chair of the Climate Change & Communities Scrutiny Committee

1. Introduction

An Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) is needed whenever a property is built, sold, or rented. Before a property is marketed to sell or rent, an EPC for potential buyers and tenants must be provided. It contains information about the energy use and typical energy costs of the property and recommendations about how to reduce energy use and save money. An EPC gives a property an energy efficiency rating from A (most efficient) to a G (least efficient).

Minimum Energy Efficiency Standards (MEES) were introduced by the government to improve the quality, and increase the energy efficiency, of the worst performing privately rented houses and buildings. In 2018, the Government required domestic properties rented out in the private rented sector to have a minimum EPC rating of E or above.

The regulations came into force for new lets and renewals of tenancies with effect from 1st April 2018 and for all existing tenancies on 1st April 2020. It is now unlawful for a landlord or agent to rent out a domestic property with an EPC rating of F or G unless there is a valid exemption in place. The MEES for rented homes will potentially be raised further to a D rating by 2025 and a C rating by 2030. The government is currently consulting on bringing these dates forward so landlords need to be thinking ahead and considering how they can meet a higher standard rather than just the current minimum standard.

In 2021, Parliament set out Britain's plan to reduce Carbon emissions to as close to zero as possible in the *Net Zero Strategy: Build Back Greener*, this strategy sets out clear policies and proposals for a decarbonised society by 2050. This target can only be reached with the cooperation of local authorities to support the national government in making net zero a net win for everyone. Bolsover District Council has set out a priority to reduce the District's carbon footprint whilst supporting and encouraging residents to do the same; the current target is to reduce Bolsover District Council's carbon emissions by 300 tonnes by 2023/24.

A major contributor to carbon emissions being released into the atmosphere is through the built environment. This poses a threat to the UK meeting its carbon reduction targets for 2050. The Government estimated that 18% of commercial properties hold the lowest EPC ratings of F or G. While building regulations ensure that new properties meet current energy efficiency standards, MEES will tackle the UK's older buildings. It is crucial that the Council has clear policies on energy efficiency and data of current housing stock to support these policies so that the Scrutiny Committee can find areas for improvement.

The Scrutiny Committee believe it is important to examine the Council's current energy policies to assess whether they support the Council's net zero target. As part of Bolsover District Council's Carbon Reduction Plan (2019 – 2030), the Council is aiming to achieve a "reduction in fuel poverty and improved energy affordability through energy efficiency improvements in the residential sector", as well as "cost savings and environmental improvement through energy efficient and sustainable buildings and workplaces". By guaranteeing homes meet the energy standards,

landlords can also help to tackle fuel poverty, as well as reducing the amount of energy needed to heat and power a home, which will also reduce Carbon emissions in Bolsover.

This review considers ways that the Council can ensure that residents of the District live in decent homes and pay fair energy bills, whilst reducing the District's net impact on the environment by making certain the Council's approach to energy for local housing is up to date, effective and clear, through thorough research and analysis of data and policies.

2. Recommendations

PERFORM Code	Recommendation	Desired Outcome	Target Date	Lead Officer	Resources	Service Response
CSSC23-24 1.1	That the Council establish a Minimum Energy Efficiency Standard (MEES) for all new build property within 3 months. Upon completion of the Housing Stock Condition Survey (estimated April 2025) the Council must establish a strategy for improving energy efficiency within Council Housing Stock.	To improve energy efficiency within Council Housing Stock.	June 2025	Housing Strategy and Development Officer in consultation with: Assistant Director Housing Management and Enforcement	Officer time	The Head of Service has confirmed that the housing department will be able to achieve the desired outcome within the given time frame.
CSSC23-24 1.2	That the Council publishes information regarding grants and energy efficiency on the Council website.	Provide access for residents to find information to improve their homes.	January 2025	Climate Change Officer in consultation with: Communications Marketing and Design Manager	Officer time	The Communications, Marketing and Design Manager has confirmed this recommendation is realistic and achievable.

PERFORM Code	Recommendation	Desired Outcome	Target Date	Lead Officer	Resources	Service Response
CSSC23-24 1.3	That the Council continues to feature educational articles in Intouch magazine and Bolsover TV on energy efficiency grants for homes.	Provide simple access for residents to easily find information	January 2025	Climate Change Officer in consultation with: Communications Marketing and Design Manager	Officer time	The Communications, Marketing and Design Manager has confirmed this recommendation is realistic and achievable.
CSSC23-24 1.4	That following the Council's appointment of the new Climate Change Officer, opportunities be investigated for realistic ways that the Council and Dragonfly Development Ltd can work together to offer energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector and to assess whether a pragmatic package can be put together to achieve this.	To ensure that all potential opportunities for DDL to provide energy improvements are considered to improve the EPC ratings in the owner- occupier sector	June 2025	Climate Change Officer in consultation with: Director of Property & Construction, Dragonfly Development Ltd.	Officer time	The Director of Property & Construction, Dragonfly Development Ltd. has confirmed this recommendation is realistic and achievable.
CSSC23-24 1.5	That the Council consolidates all existing policies, strategies and plans regarding EV charging	Provide simple access for residents to	June 2025	Climate Change Officer in	Officer time	The Communications, Marketing and Design Manager

PERFORM Code	Recommendation	Desired Outcome	Target Date	Lead Officer	Resources	Service Response
	stations for Bolsover District into one clear document/ web page article dedicated to the topic of the Council's approach to EV charging points.	easily find information		consultation with: Communications Marketing and Design Manager		has confirmed this recommendation is realistic and achievable.

3. Scope of the review

The Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee agreed to undertake a review of the Council's energy policy for local housing, as part of the 2023-24 Work Programme.

The issue was initially raised due to the District's requirement of improved energy resilience within the local housing stock as well as concerns over residents being under pressure due to the rising costs of energy adding to the current cost of living crisis. This review will assist in determining the Council's response to the national changes to EPC requirements.

The scrutiny review supports the Corporate Ambition of 'Environment' and the Priority of 'Reducing our carbon footprint whilst supporting and encouraging residents and businesses to do the same'. The review indirectly supports the Corporate Target ENV02. 'Reduce the District Council's carbon emissions by - 100 tonnes per annum'.

The aim of the review was:

• To ensure that the Council has a clear policy on energy efficiency standards across Council stock and long-term energy resilience across all housing stock within the District.

The objectives agreed were:

- Clarify the Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for:
 - Council housing
 - New build properties
 - Private rented sector
 - Owner-occupiers (existing private stock)
- Ensure the Council has clear data analysis of its current housing stock to establish current EPC ratings and areas for improvement.
- Analyse existing Local Plan policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing and assess if they support the Council's net zero target.
- Improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency.
- Ensure there is a clear Council approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock.
- Clarify opportunities for DDL to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector.
- Clarify position/policy in relation to installation of EV charging points for Council housing (inc. Motability vehicles).

The key issues identified for investigation included:

• Restrictions placed on energy related grants – impacts ability to upgrade different housing tenures.

- Current impact of energy costs on the cost-of-living crisis and long-term health impact of cold homes/impact on mental health of potential energy bill debts.
- National changes in expected EPC ratings. EPCs are valid for 10 years. Expected changes will impact the private rented sector but place no demands on the Council or homeowners.
- Potential to generate income via DDL offering energy improvements to private sector.

The Committee comprised the following Members:

Councillor R. Hiney-Saunders (Chair) Councillor C. Tite Councillor C. Wood Councillor R. Walker Councillor M. Hinman Councillor A. Taylor (Vice-Chair) Councillor C. Jeffery Councillor J. Tate Councillor E. Stevenson

Support to the Committee was provided by the Scrutiny Officer, Thomas Dunne-Wragg

4. Methodology

The Committee approving the review met on eight occasions to consider the scope of the review, discuss key issues and potential recommendations, and review the evidence gathered.

The Committee sought evidence by way of:

- Internal enquiries to assess the Council's existing policies and approach towards minimum energy efficiency standards and improving energy ratings.
- An analysis of the current public information/education on grants and energy efficiency.
- An evaluation of the current existing council policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing.
- An analysis of current housing stock data.
- Internal enquiries to assess how DDL and the Council can work together on local projects in the owner-occupier sector.
- An investigation and evaluation of the Council's position/policy in relation to installation of EV charging points.
- Presentation by Derbyshire Building Control Partnership.

A document review was completed of the following as part of the evidence gathering process:

- Local Plan for Bolsover District Council (2020)
- Energy Efficiency (Private Rented Property) (England and Wales) Regulations 2015
- Housing Strategy 2021-24
- Private Sector Housing Strategy (2024)
- Local EPC data
- Net Zero Strategy: Build Back Greener (2021)
- Carbon Reduction Plan (2019-2030)
- Local Parking Standards Supplementary Planning Document (January 2024)
- A Decent Home: Definition and guidance for implementation June 2006

5. Analysis of evidence and key findings

5.1 Clarify the Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for: Council housing, private rented sector, new build properties, and owner-occupiers (existing private stock).

Minimum Energy Efficiency Standards (MEES)

The minimum energy efficiency standard (MEES) was developed to improve the energy efficiency of the UK's older building stock, helping deliver carbon reduction targets for 2020 and 2050. MEES was introduced in the *Energy Efficiency (Private Rented Property) (England and Wales) Regulations 2015.* At the time, the government estimated that 18% of commercial properties held the lowest EPC ratings of F or G.

The regulations stipulated that from April 2018, existing tenancies cannot be renewed, or new tenancies granted if a building has less than the minimum EPC rating of E. Since April 2023, an extension of the MEES regulation prohibited landlords from leasing out commercial buildings with an EPC rating of F or lower. This made it unlawful for a landlord to continue to let commercial premises with an EPC rating of F or G (unless it has registered a valid exemption). Any "sub-standard" must either have made sufficient energy efficiency improvements to bring the EPC rating to E or above or register for an exemption.

The requirement applies to non-domestic private rented property situated in England and Wales, which is let under a qualifying tenancy and is required to have an EPC. Buildings that are not required to have an EPC, may be exempt, these are likely to be those with no air conditioning or heating, as well as religious, temporary, or very small buildings.

The Private Rented Sector and Owner-Occupiers

It is not under the Council's remit to set standards for privately owned properties, however, many homes in the private sector in Bolsover District are in poor condition. 45.8% of homes do not meet EPC C, and 16.3% of owner-occupied homes and 18.6% of private rented homes fail the *Decent Homes Standard* for having a category 1 hazard. Owner- occupied and privately rented properties make up over 83.3% of homes in Bolsover District, however MEES do not apply to owner-occupiers, therefore the primary obligations under MEES fall on landlords.

The Council's new *Private Sector Housing Strategy* (2024) sets out the Council's plans for achieving good quality housing across the existing private sector stock. The Council believes that all residents should have the opportunity to live in a decent home. As part of this strategy the Council is committing to increasing the awareness of landlords of the *Decent Homes Standard* as well as more information on potential funding. The strategy includes thorough data and statistics on the District's current situation regarding energy ratings of private rented sector stock, detailed plans for

improvement, and ambitions and aims for the Council's future vision of private sector housing.

Improving EPC ratings are better for the environment and better for all residents, in terms of the cost of heating and warmer homes. Currently, the Council acknowledges that 65.7% of private rented homes and 53% of owner-occupied homes do not currently meet EPC C. The Council has been undertaking research to better understand the plans of landlords and owners to improve the EPC rating of their properties and the support that may be required; the Council will soon be developing an Intervention Strategy on the support that can be provided.

New Build properties

The 2020 Local Plan for Bolsover District Council aims to:

Reduce the need for energy in new development and ensure that it can use energy efficiently through the lifetime of the development, promoting high standards of low carbon and energy efficient design and renewable energy production where possible and appropriate.

There are currently no MEESs for new build properties, however new builds routinely outperform existing homes in energy efficiency and EPC ratings. According to the Mortgage Advice Bureau, between October and December 2021, nearly 84% of new build houses delivered an EPC rating of A or B, (the top classifications in energy efficiency standards). It is important that new build properties in Bolsover, especially projects build by DDL, maintain this high-quality standard. It is not under the Council's remit to set standards for new build properties.

Bolsover District's Housing Stock,

The condition of Bolsover District Council's housing stock varies between tenures, however, according to the *Local Plan for Bolsover District Council* (2020), "the highest level of hazards, disrepair and poor energy efficiency are in private rented stock and pre 1919 stock". The Council does not currently have a clear MEES for its housing stock; the council must set an energy standard for all Council owned properties to meet.

Recommendation:

That the Council establish a Minimum Energy Efficiency Standard (MEES) for all new build property within 3 months. Upon completion of the Housing Stock Condition Survey (estimated April 2025) the Council must establish a strategy for improving energy efficiency within Council Housing Stock.

5.2 Ensure the Council has clear data analysis of its current housing stock to establish current EPC ratings and areas for improvement.

Data analysis of current housing stock

In December 2023 the Council collected data on its current housing stock. The data below is extracted from this research.



This graph visually represents the data provided for EPC ratings across different property types. To summarise: EPC Rating C has the highest count overall, with 2260 properties. This includes 928 bungalows, 409 flats, 784 houses, and 139 supported accommodations. EPC Rating B has a total of 270 properties, distributed as 58 bungalows, 47 flats, 143 houses, and 22 supported accommodations. EPC Rating D has 697 properties, with 287 bungalows, 84 flats, 324 houses, and 139 supported accommodations. EPC Rating E has 347 properties, distributed as 246 bungalows, 5 flats, 324 houses, and 2 supported accommodations. EPC Rating F includes 15 properties (5 bungalows, 10 houses). EPC Rating G has 2 properties, all houses. 'No current EPC' means that either the property has not been relet, so no new EPC has been required; or the property has never had an EPC. This made up a significant number of properties, totalling 1397, with 422 bungalows, 137 flats, 818 houses, and 20 supported accommodations. The 'Not Needed' category has only 1 property, a supported accommodation.

The chart demonstrates that most properties are rated C, and a substantial number of properties do not have a current EPC. There are no properties with an EPC rating of A, highlighting that very few properties achieve the highest energy performance standards.

Below is the breakdown of the EPC ratings for different types of properties, along with the total count for each category:

EPC Rating	Bungalow	Flat	House	Supported Accommodation	Total
Α	0	0	0	0	0
В	58	47	143	22	270
С	928	409	784	139	2260
D	287	84	324	139	697
E	246	5	324	2	347
F	5	0	10	0	15
G	0	0	2	0	2
No current EPC	422	137	818	20	1397
Not Needed	0	0	0	1	1
					4989

The totals for each category add up to 4989 properties. The highest number of properties falls under EPC rating C, with a total of 2260 properties. There are no properties with an EPC rating of A. A significant number of properties do not have a current EPC, totalling 1397. This table gives a clear overview of the distribution of EPC ratings across different types of properties within Bolsover District.

In June 2024, the Executive and Full Council agreed a budget to undertake a 100% housing stock condition survey. It is proposed the survey produce EPCs for all properties as well as provide information with regards to improvements required to improve this rating.

At the end of the survey programme, together with the full dataset and photographs, the service provider will provide a report setting out the key information from the surveys and an updated 30-year outline asset investment. This will enable the Council to produce a strategy for improving energy efficiency within Council Housing Stock.

Private Sector Housing Strategy Consultation

The Council has recently conducted a private housing strategy consultation to ask residents their views on the proposed objectives by completing a survey. The aim of this survey was to gather feedback and stock condition information from stakeholders.

The questionnaire considered the four objectives and 11 desired outcomes of the strategy, and asked residents whether they agree or disagree with them as well as asking residents to rank the priority order for proposed actions under each objective.

As a result of the work with the consultants, Bolsover District Council has recently introduced a *Private Sector Housing Strategy*. The strategy sets out four objectives which the Council believes "will improve property conditions and provide access to well managed private sector housing" (for further details see page 21-22).

The Council has clear data analysis of current housing stock to establish current EPC ratings and areas for improvement, therefore a scrutiny recommendation is not required.

5.3 Analyse existing Local Plan policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing and assess if they support the Council's net zero target.

Bolsover Council's net zero target

In 2021, Parliament set out Britain's plan to reduce Carbon emissions to as close to zero as possible in the *Net Zero Strategy: Build Back Greener,* this strategy sets out clear policies and proposals for a decarbonised society by 2050. This target can only be reached with the cooperation of local authorities to support the national government in making net zero a net win for people, for industry, for the UK and for the planet.

Bolsover District Council has set out a priority to reduce the District's carbon footprint whilst supporting and encouraging residents and businesses to do the same; the current target is to reduce Bolsover District Council's carbon emissions by 300 tonnes by 2023/24.

Local Plan for Bolsover District Council (2020)

The 2020 Local Plan for Bolsover District was adopted by the Council on 4th March 2020. Following its adoption, the Local Plan forms the key part of the Development Plan for Bolsover District and supersedes the Bolsover District Local Plan (February 2000) and all of the policies within that document. This plan features key policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing

In policy SS1 regarding sustainable development, the Council recognises that in order to contribute to sustainable development in Bolsover District, development proposals should reduce the need for energy in new development and ensure that it can use energy efficiently through the lifetime of the development, promoting high standards of low carbon and energy efficient design and renewable energy production where possible and appropriate. This strategy directly supports the council's net zero target of "reducing our carbon footprint whilst supporting and encouraging residents and businesses to do the same".

Housing Strategy 2021-24

The Council's *Housing Strategy 2021-2024* sets out the strategic framework for meeting housing priorities and linking with wider national initiatives by ensuring that resources are targeted effectively. As part of Key Priority 1 regarding providing good quality housing, Action 2 aims to see a reduction in carbon through property services and housing repairs. The expected outcomes were to deliver homes that seek to reduce the District's carbon footprint by using sustainable materials to install carbon reducing retrofits to new build housing, for example by installing air source heat pumps and car charging points. By the March 2022 update the Bolsover Homes 'Woodlands' development at Langwith would be built to the Platinum level of the Sustainable Homes standard, and the properties under B@Home were built to bronze level. By the March 2023 update, the Council had installed air source heat pumps and car charging points A19-unit which is due to complete in 2024. These properties have been constructed using Modern Methods of Construction.

Finally, by the most recent March 2024 update a further site of 11 properties in Pinxton has received approval to be built to lifetime homes/places for people principles and using a superstructure constructed off site which will achieve better than net zero carbon emissions over the lifetime of the development. All properties being built under the Bolsover Homes programme either meets or exceeds current building regulations at the time of construction. Woburn House redevelopments will be built at silver level. Furthermore, all new properties built will now incorporate an EV charging point due to changes in building regulations (see objective 7, pages 26-29 for further details on EVs). This strategy directly supports the council's net zero target of "reducing our carbon footprint whilst supporting and encouraging residents and businesses to do the same".

Action 3 of the of Key Priority 1 regarding providing good quality housing aims to tackle refurbishment and a regeneration to existing Council housing stock. This service is covered by Property Services & Housing Repairs. The expected outcomes of this action are to continue with refurbishment and regeneration schemes to Council owned stock including:

- Electrical works April 2020 to March 2024 upgrades to approximately 900 properties.
- Efficiency East Midlands (EEM) Framework New windows and doors
- Replacement Kitchens
- Bolsover Safe and Warm Scheme
- Re-roofing programme
- External Wall Installation (EWI) scheme

By the March 2022 update funding had been secured for external wall insulation linked to improving EPC ratings. Furthermore, a lengthy study had taken place on the Council's commercial properties and a bid for funding was planned for carbon reduction works. By the March 2023 update the Safe & Warm upgrade scheme was complete at Ashbourne Court and Parkfields. This project saw the modernisation and upgrade of all flats and communal areas at Ashbourne Court Shirebrook & Parkfields Clowne which were previously dependent upon ageing and dilapidated communal heating services and had non-standardised shower and bathroom facilities.

Finally, by the most recent March 2024 update the electrical works programme has met its target to complete works on 900-1000 properties per year with the exception of less than 1% of tenants who refused access; a contract is due for re-tender this spring. Ninety properties have been re-roofed during 2023-24 (which will spend the £750k budget allocated), additional properties have been identified for works to be carried forward to the 2024-25 budgets, and contracts have been extended for a further year along with the 2024-25 list of properties.

Safe & Warm Works at Valley View Hillstown are to be completed prior to April/May 2024. Works at Jubilee Court Pinxton are to be completed by end of August 2024. There have been no EWI Schemes during 2023/24, however, grant funding has been secured for 2024/25. Furthermore, a full council stock condition survey is planned which will ensure an up-to-date EPC for all properties. A key piece of work likely to come forward as a result, is a revised programme for loft insulation improvements.

The Council's *Local Plan* and *Housing Strategy* support the council's net zero targets; the Council has policies and strategies in place in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing, therefore there is no need for a Scrutiny recommendation for this objective at this time.

The Council's existing Local Plan policies in relation to energy efficiency and requirements for new build housing support the Council's net zero target, therefore a scrutiny recommendation is not required.
5.4 Improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency.

Energy efficient grants that have been promoted by the Council

Bolsover District Council have posted news articles in InTouch magazine in the past to promote various grants and government schemes to improve energy efficiency, and to keep residents informed on the Council's success in securing such subsidies. For example, in issue 54 of Intouch (September 2021), the Council advertised a £900k grant for External Wall Insulation to make Council properties energy efficient, for nearly 100 properties. The article stated that Bolsover District Council is committed to providing energy efficient homes and have started fitting external wall insulation to housing stock to make local residents more comfortable whilst also reducing C02 emissions at the same time. As part of the Council's commitment to provide a good quality, energy efficient housing stock, Bolsover District Council bid for and received £420,000 from the Green Homes Grant scheme and have match funded this. The Council manages more than 5,000 properties and the contract to undertake this additional set of works was awarded to Sustainable Building Services Ltd who have since completed EWI works in Whitwell and Pinxton. Furthermore, the article mentions that the Local Authority Delivery scheme aimed to raise the energy efficiency of lowincome and low Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) rated homes and it is estimated that around 1.2 Tonne of CO2 will be saved per property, equating to approx. 99.6 Tonne a year.

In Issue 57 of InTouch (July 2022), an advert was published on page 12 promoting an Energy Improvement Grant, with 3 criteria boxes to be ticked. These were:

- 1. Do you own your own home?
- 2. Does your home have an EPC rating of D or lower?
- 3. Do you have a combined household income of less than £30k? If the answer to all three of the above is yes, you may be eligible for a grant towards energy efficiency improvements (Proof of the above will be required)

Unfortunately, however there were only around 20 households that came forward met these criteria.

Private Sector Housing Strategy (2024): Energy Efficiency Grants

The new *Private Sector Housing Strategy* (2024) considers grants that residents may be eligible for. Section 6 regarding the Council's approach to ensuring that housing standards and living conditions contribute towards better health outcomes for all, includes the issue of affordable warmth and fuel poverty. It states that the Council recognises "the need to improve thermal comfort and reduce energy costs through a range of initiatives and will assist vulnerable residents to do so". Bolsover District Council intends to "continue to seek external funding opportunities to provide energy efficiency measures for both privately owned and rented homes", as well as to "continue to use our affordable warmth coordinator post, to offer advice support and guidance for people to access financial incentives/grants and help with energy saving" (for further details see page 21-22).

Housing Strategy 2021 - 2024: Energy Efficiency Grants

The Council's *Housing Strategy 2021-2024* is set within a legislative framework and must reflect National, Regional and Local Policy. The key government agendas which impact local residents and communities, have been incorporated into the strategy. The key strategic housing priorities are driven by Bolsover District Council's overarching ambitions. In section 8.6 regarding home improvements and energy efficiency, it is highlighted that the Derbyshire Observatory indicates 10.8% of households in Bolsover District were in fuel poverty in 2018, this is slightly higher than Derbyshire and England (10.6% and 10.3% respectively). Local authorities are required under the Home Energy Conservation Act (2013) to report on work to address fuel poverty and create affordable warmth initiatives. The Council carries out work through a coordinated and targeted approach to increase the number of hard to reach and vulnerable households who need support to access affordable warmth/energy efficiency interventions.

Across Derbyshire there are a number of local and government initiatives to help tackle fuel poverty and enable more energy efficient homes. According to the 2021-2024 *Housing Strategy*, the Council is committed to tackling fuel poverty to help reduce fuel bills and increase energy efficient homes. Bolsover District Council's outreach service has provided over 500 households with free, impartial advice to inform residents of the schemes and funding available.

Furthermore, it is key to note that under the Derbyshire County Council's Warm Homes Scheme 205 households received boiler advice, 59 households were referred to the Occupational Therapist (OT) for adaptations, and 61 households were enabled to receive heating systems worth £210,959. The Council continues to seek funding opportunities to help households access affordable warmth/energy efficiency interventions.

The Energy Company Obligation (ECO) Scheme

The Energy Company Obligation (ECO) is a government energy efficiency scheme to help reduce carbon emissions and tackle fuel poverty. Under the ECO scheme, obligated energy suppliers must mainly promote measures which improve the ability of low income, fuel poor and vulnerable households to heat their homes. This includes actions that result in heating savings, such as the replacement of a broken heating system or the upgrade of an inefficient heating system

Green Grants Scheme

The Green Grants Scheme is a government initiative to help reduce the carbon footprint. The grants are awarded to individual households to improve homes in the private sector, for works such as external wall, cavity wall, and underfloor insulation along with double glazed windows. The grant can also be used for the installation of low carbon heat measures such as air or ground source heat pump, solar thermal or biomass boilers. These measures will not only reduce carbon, which is a big damaging factor to the planet, but could also save residents hundreds of pounds a year on utility bills.

Energy education and public information: Bolsover District Council website

The Council's website features some basic information on energy efficiency under 'Energy Advice'. This web page window briefly details how in recent months Bolsover District Council have installed new boilers, solar panels, and insulation, and have switched council properties from electric to gas. This has allowed tenants to save money on their fuel bills as well as helped to protect the environment.

Furthermore, this page provides three links to different websites for tips on how to reduce energy bills further. These are under:

- Top tips for saving energy
- Advice on heating your home
- Switch energy suppliers

However, this information lacks any substantial detail such as statistics or contextual facts and figures. Unfortunately, there is no information or educational advice on energy efficient grants for homes directly on the Bolsover District Council website published by the Council such as the schemes mentioned above (i.e., the ECO scheme and the Green Grants Scheme). Information such as this may not be well known to Bolsover District residents and could be beneficial to many households across the District. It would be useful for information regarding grants and energy efficiency to be published on the Bolsover District website to improve education on the subject.

Recommendation:

That the Council publishes information regarding grants and energy efficiency on the Council website

That the Council continues to feature educational articles in Intouch magazine and Bolsover TV on energy efficiency grants for homes

5.5 Ensure there is a clear Council approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock.

The Council's approach to improving private rented sector stock

In November 2022, Bolsover (and North-East Derbyshire DC) was successful in securing £20,000 from the LGA Housing Advisors Programme to develop a *Private Sector Housing Strategy* for each district. Bolsover appointed Arc4 Housing consultants and work began in April 2023.

According to the Local Plan for Bolsover District Council (2020): "The condition of the District's housing stock varies between tenures, but generally the highest level of hazards, disrepair and poor energy efficiency are in private rented stock and pre 1919 stock". As mentioned on page 10-11, many homes in the private sector in Bolsover District are in poor condition and 45.8% do not meet EPC C standard. As previously stated, 16.3% of owner-occupied homes and 18.6% of private rented homes fail the Decent Homes Standard for having a category 1 hazard. Bolsover District Council recognises that the private sector performs a vital role in meeting the need for housing across the District, in both private rented and home ownership. Housing is a key determinant of health, and the Council want to ensure homes are safe, warm, and sustainable and for private rented, and are well managed. Living in a home which is in good condition, that the household can afford to heat, and is in an area in which they feel safe and well supported by the local community underpins the wellbeing of individuals and families. The impact of poor housing in childhood can affect an individual for a lifetime and can affect physical, social, and psychological development. Damp, mould, cold, and overcrowded conditions can lead directly to physical illness and there is also increasing evidence that poor housing conditions can seriously affect people's mental health and sense of wellbeing.

Private Sector Housing Strategy Consultation

During the period of this review the Council has conducted a private housing strategy consultation to ask residents their views on the proposed objectives by completing a survey. The aim of this survey was to gather feedback and stock condition information from stakeholders. The questionnaire considered the four objectives and 11 desired outcomes of the strategy, and asked residents whether they agree or disagree with them as well as asking residents to rank the priority order for proposed actions under each objective. As a result of the work with the consultants, Bolsover District Council has introduced a *Private Sector Housing Strategy*. The strategy sets out four objectives which the Council believes "will improve property conditions and provide access to well managed private sector housing".

The Strategy

The *Private Sector Housing Strategy* is the first such strategy that the Council have published and supports the Council's over-arching *Housing Strategy* by setting out the detailed plans for both home ownership and private rented housing. Owner-occupied and privately rented properties make up over 83.3% of homes in Bolsover District. This strategy sets out the Council's plans for achieving good quality housing across the

existing private sector stock. The Council believes that all residents should have the opportunity to live in a decent home. As part of this strategy the Council is committing to increasing the awareness of landlords of the Decent Homes Standard as well as more information on potential funding. The strategy includes thorough data and statistics on the District's current situation regarding energy ratings of private rented sector stock, detailed plans for improvement, and ambitions and aims for the Council's future vision of private sector housing. The strategy ambition is as follows:

Our ambition for Bolsover District residents living in the private sector is that homes are safe, warm, and sustainable, and people feel invested in and connected to their home and local community. This strategy reflects our strong commitment to realising this vision.

The strategy objectives are:

- Objective 1: Improve property and management standards
- Objective 2: Maintain and improve the supply of good quality, well-managed homes in the private rented sector
- Objective 3: Ensuring that housing standards and living conditions in Bolsover District contribute towards better health outcomes for all
- Objective 4: Ensuring all areas, neighbourhoods, and streets in Bolsover District, irrespective of housing tenure or type, are places where people want to live and are proud to live

The intended outcomes of the strategy are:

- Improved property condition across the private sector.
- Improved management standards across the private rented sector.
- Improved energy efficiency of homes in the private sector.
- Reduced number of properties with a category 1 hazard.
- Reduced levels of anti-social behaviour across our neighbourhoods.
- Reduced number of people presenting as homeless from the private rented sector.
- Increased access to the private rented sector to offer accommodation to homeless households.
- Increased supply of high-quality affordable housing for the private rented market.
- Residents living independently for longer.
- Improved targeting of resources to maximise our impact in the private sector.
- Reduced numbers of empty homes across the District.

The Council has a clear approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock, demonstrated clearly in the *Private Sector Housing Strategy*, therefore a scrutiny recommendation is not required.

5.6 Clarify opportunities for DDL to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvement s to the owner-occupier sector.

To clarify whether it would be possible for Dragonfly Development Ltd (DDL) to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector, a meeting took place between the Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee and the Director of Property & Construction for DDL. Following this meeting, it was concluded that though there are opportunities for DDL to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector, it is not currently within their budget or resources.

Theoretically it is possible for DDL to run energy improvement programmes in properties across the District such as:

- EWI (external wall installation)
- PV (solar panels)
- Air Source and Ground Source
- Top up measures e.g., loft installation

However, though it is possible for every household in the country to install energy improvements such as PVs, it is an unrealistic and unlikely to achieve target.

Budget for projects of this level only become a reality when there is opportunity for whole scale change of every household, and funding criteria is very difficult to achieve. For example, in Issue 57 of InTouch (July 2022), an advert was published on page 12 promoting an Energy Improvement Grant, with three criteria boxes to be ticked, these were:

- 1. Do you own your own home?
- 2. Does your home have an EPC rating of D or lower?
- 3. Do you have a combined household income of less than £30k? If the answer to all three of the above is yes, you may be eligible for a grant towards energy efficiency improvements (Proof of the above will be required)

Unfortunately, however there were only around 20 households that met these criteria.

Conclusively, it would be very difficult for DDL to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector due to current budget and resource limitations. Furthermore, DDL typically manage and oversee projects such as retrofitting, rather than actually completing the project themselves. However, to ensure this objective is thoroughly investigated and that all future opportunities are considered, the Director of Property & Construction for DDL has suggested that this issue could be investigated further and more thoroughly by the new Climate Change Officer (this position was approved in December 2023). The Climate Change Officer will be able to assess whether pragmatic packages can be put together with the available resources and in coordination with government schemes.

Recommendation:

That following the Council's appointment of the new Climate Change Officer, opportunities be investigated for realistic ways that the Council and Dragonfly Development Ltd can work together to offer energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector and to assess whether a pragmatic package can be put together to achieve this.

5.7 Clarify position/policy in relation to installation of EV charging points for Council housing (inc. Motability vehicles)

EVs and charging points: The Council's approach so far

Carbon Reduction Plan (2019-2030)

The council has previously considered several approaches to EV charging stations in the last several years. The consideration of EV charging stations is briefly included in the Council's Carbon Reduction Plan. As part of the Action Plan for Theme 1 of the Carbon Reduction Plan regarding Sustainable Buildings and Workplaces, the Council installed electrical vehicle charging points for staff and visitors throughout buildings and workplaces in 2020 (Ref S8). The purpose of these charging stations was to reduce diesel and petrol fuel consumption by staff and visitors. The introduction to Theme 4 of the Carbon Reduction Plan acknowledges that local authorities can encourage and support staff to travel to work "in a more sustainable manner" by influencing the development of better public transport. The Council recognises that an important way to promote low carbon vehicles is by installing electric charging points on the Council's own premises as well as through "sustainable development through the development planning process". Furthermore, in Theme 3 of the Carbon Reduction Plan regarding the Low Carbon Fleet, the Action Plan includes the consideration of introducing an electric vehicle or ULEV leasing scheme for staff (Ref F3) which could be in conjunction with Ref S8, providing free charging for staff on the Council's premises.

Local Plan for Bolsover District (March 2020)

The Council's *Carbon Reduction Plan* does not mention installation of EV charging points for Council housing. However, the *Local Plan for Bolsover District* considers that in the future it is likely EV charging facilities will need to be installed and therefore it is important that proposals consider this. It is necessary for all new homes to (as a minimum) have a suitable electricity circuit that allows for the future fitment of charging facilities with minimum work and disruption. This policy is detailed below, taken from Appendix 8.2 regarding Parking Standards and Ultra-Low Emission Vehicles.

At this stage, there is no specific requirement for electric vehicle charging facilities to be installed. However, as it is recognised that this will become more important in the coming years, it is necessary for proposals to consider the future. Therefore, it is necessary for all new homes to, as a minimum, have a suitable electricity circuit that allows for the future fitment of charging facilities with minimum work and disruption.

As it is impossible to predict future innovations and technology is ever improving, planning applications should demonstrate the ability to retrofit a charging facility to the exterior wall of a dwelling or safe, suitable, and convenient place within its parking area. This may include design features such as landscaped areas adjacent to parking spaces where the necessary cabling can easily be installed and hidden with minimal work and visual impact. Such features may be particularly useful where parking is provided off-street or in communal parking areas. We cannot determine

exactly what infrastructure will be needed in the future but it seems prudent to not create unnecessary barriers that may make future adaption more difficult than it needs to be.

For non-residential uses, particularly those generating high volumes of visitors such as supermarkets and other shopping complexes, similar regard should be had to 'future proofing' parking areas by a design that facilitates future adaption to accommodate growing demand. Where it is anticipated that non-residential development would benefit now from the provision of charging facilities, such as uses attracting large numbers of visitors, the provision of charging facilities is encouraged.

Regarding Mobility vehicles, the *Local Plan for Bolsover District* briefly mentions the need to consider the provision of charging facilities. In Appendix 8.2 regarding parking standards and accessible (disabled) parking, the plan states: "Consideration also needs to be given to the provision of storage and charging facilities of mobility equipment".

Local Parking Standards Supplementary Planning Document (January 2024)

National Planning Practice Guidance advises that Supplementary Planning Documents (SPDs) should build upon and provide more detailed advice or guidance on policies in an adopted local plan. In accordance with this guidance, the Council is preparing a number of SPDs as outlined in its Local Development Scheme to provide guidance to developers, architects, agents, and landowners considering submitting planning applications. At the beginning of 2024, the Council adopted the *Local Parking Standards SPD*. This SPD includes the consideration of the development of EV charging points. In Chapter 4, Section B regarding on street parking and road safety the SPD states: "Consideration should be given to how electric vehicle charging points can be fitted into the street scene without causing an obstruction". The plan also mentions the potential of residents utilising drives and garages to house electric vehicles and charging equipment.

The Local Plan for Bolsover District does not currently specify how many electric vehicle charging facilities should be installed, only that new residential development could allow them to be fitted in the future, and that planning applications should demonstrate the ability to retrofit charging facilities to an exterior wall or another safe, convenient place within the parking area.

According to Chapter 12, Section J of the SPD regarding electric vehicle charging, a report published by the RAC titled *Standing Still* (June 2021) stated that Bolsover District was one of the highest performers in the country with 80% of dwellings either with or with the potential for off-street (on-plot) parking for at least 1 vehicle. This should make the installation of at-home charging more achievable, and overall, the District should be in a good position when compared with the UK average of 65%. Infrastructure for the charging of electric vehicles, whereby a new residential building with associated parking must have access to electric vehicle charge points. Therefore, the Council will expect developers to provide at least one electric vehicle charging point as standard on new build houses in accordance with building regulations and the design guidance provided below.

Bolsover District Council's standards advise that regard should be had for nonresidential developments for future proofing through design that can facilitate future adaption. The Council encourages the specification/charge time to be reflective of dwell time. For example, rapid charging would be required for a short visit to the supermarket, but a longer 8-hour charge would be needed for a typical shift pattern at a place of employment.

Part 12.5, Section J states that provision of charge points should be a combination of both active and passive charge points depending on the type of development. Active charge points are fully wired and connected, ready to use, charge points at parking spaces whereas passive spaces only require the necessary underlying infrastructure (wiring/cabling). In residential areas passive provision should be achieved by ensuring fuse boxes are properly located and include a wired circuit in a garage or at a location which is near to the driveway. The Council will seek to condition this as part of the planning approval. For non-residential areas routing an empty cable conduit under the parking bays, ensuring this conduit connects to the mains supply so that at a future date above ground charging points can be installed with minimal disruption.

Electric Vehicle parking bays have different requirements to standard parking bays. The various design considerations that must be reviewed include:

- Ensure that EVCPs are protected from collision.
- To be positioned so to avoid becoming an obstruction or trip hazard
- EVCPs and cable enabled points must be shown on the layout plan and/or relevant floor plans while a separate condition may be attached to secure delivery.
- They should be signed and marked for 'Electric Vehicle Only' including painting the bay. It is an advantage that in ensuring that the 'Electric Vehicle Only' marking is visible in the space even when parked in.
- They should be kept out of the corners of car parks and close to pedestrian entrances which makes them more accessible and closer to electrical supply.
- Within residential developments any standalone charging points need to be positioned in a location where they do not create an obstacle and are visually discreet without adding clutter to the overall street scene.

Motability vehicles

Some residents who receive a benefit due to a disability or illness that makes it hard to get around, they may get a vehicle from a charity called Motability. The charity offers lots of different vehicles, including the option of EVs. When residents get an EV car with Motability, the charity offer two charging solutions. The first charging solution is a home charge point, where Motability will cover the cost for a standard installation, however it is required that the resident has off street parking like a driveway or garage, or if the property is rented to have permission from the landlord. The second charging solution is a subscription cover of BP Pulse on the go for three years which allows users to get discounted rates of charging at BP Pulse stations. Residents with Motability vehicles can either charge their EV at home or on the go, which is all supported by the Motability charity, depending on the service users' circumstances

and lifestyle. Motability also give service users a *Motability Go Charge* card, which lets users charge simply, at over 45,000 charge points.

The Council do not have any direct policies relating to charging points for Motability vehicles as this is an organised charity with its own policies and infrastructure. However, the public charging points that Bolsover District Council currently have available across the District such as in The Arc car park in Clowne are available for users of Motability vehicles to use with the *Motability Go Charge* card payment scheme.

Bolsover District Council policies for EV charging points

These policies provide a starting framework for the installation of EV charging facilities across Bolsover District. Steps have already been taken to consider how future planning applications should give thought towards the potential of installing charging facilities for EVs regarding logistical issues such as suitable electricity circuits, landscaping areas where the necessary cabling can easily be installed, and avoiding creating unnecessary barriers that may make future adaptions more difficult than they need to be.

These policies do not specifically focus on Council housing or Motability vehicles, however, outline a more general approach to the logistics and steps that need to be considered and taken when installing EV charging points. It would be useful for all the policies that focus on EVs, particularly EV charging points that exist across the various documents that have been discussed were consolidated in one place, such as a web page on the Bolsover District Council website.

Recommendation:

That the Council consolidates all existing policies, strategies and plans regarding EV charging stations for Bolsover District into one clear document/ web page article dedicated to the topic of the Council's approach to EV charging points.

6. Conclusions

The Committee have put together five recommendations which will assist the Council in improving the Council's energy policy for local housing.

The key findings arising from the review are:

- That the Council has clear data analysis of current housing stock.
- That the Council's *Local Plan* policies relating to energy efficiency and requirements support the Council's net zero target.
- That the Council's recent 2024 *Private Sector Housing Strategy* provides a clear approach to improving energy ratings of private rented sector stock.
- That it is currently not in the budget or remit to become a lead local exemplar offering energy improvements to the owner-occupier sector, however, research would still be useful to investigate potential opportunities in the future.
- That it is important that the Council continues to utilise its current methods of communication such as Intouch and Bolsover TV to improve public information/education on grants and energy efficiency.
- That the Council's website lacks easily accessible detailed information regarding several key areas of energy saving for local housing. These areas include:
 - The Council's energy policy and minimum energy efficiency standard for Council housing, new build properties, and the private rented sector.
 - Public information regarding energy saving grants.
 - The Council's existing policies, strategies and plans regarding EV charging stations for Bolsover District as well as any basic information on EV's for residents in general.

This review has examined the ways that Bolsover District Council can ensure that residents of the District live in decent homes and pay fair energy bills, whilst reducing the District's net impact on the environment by making certain the Council's approach to energy for local housing is up to date, effective and clear.

Appendix 1: Stakeholders

Stakeholders engaged during the Review:

- Cllr Anne Clarke Environment
- Chief Executive Officer
- Director of Governance and Legal Services (Monitoring Officer)
- Director of Property & Construction for DDL
- Director of Strategic Services

Stakeholders impacted by the Review:

- Bolsover DC residents
- Director of Property & Construction for DDL
- Climate Change Officer
- Communications, Marketing and Design Manager

Appendix 2: Local EPC data: current housing stock (December 2023)



EPC Rating	Bungalow	Flat	House	Supported Accommodation	Total
Α	0	0	0	0	0
В	58	47	143	22	270
С	928	409	784	139	2260
D	287	84	324	139	697
E	246	5	324	2	347
F	5	0	10	0	15
G	0	0	2	0	2
No current EPC	422	137	818	20	1397
Not Needed	0	0	0	1	1
					4989

Appendix 3: Bibliography

Bolsover DC. (2020). *Local Plan for Bolsover District.* Available at: <u>https://committees.bolsover.gov.uk/documents/s5325/Appendix%20A%20-</u>%20Local%20Plan%20for%20Bolsover%20District.pdf (Accessed: 20 April 2024).

Bolsover DC. (2019). *Carbon Reduction Plan 2019-2030*. Available at: <u>file:///C:/Users/thodun/Downloads/Carbon%20Reduction%20Plan%202019%202</u> 030%20(2).pdf (Accessed: 4 April 2024).

Bolsover DC. (2024). *Private Sector Housing Strategy.* Available at: <u>https://committees.bolsover.gov.uk/documents/s19964/23-</u> <u>1470%20Private%20Sector%20Housing%20Strategy%20v5.pdf</u> (Accessed: 4 April 2024).

Bolsover DC Website. (2023). *InTouch Magazine Archives*. Bolsover District Council. Available at:

https://www.bolsover.gov.uk/index.php?option=com_content&view=category&id= 157 (Accessed: 18 April 2024).

Bolsover DC. (2024). *Local Parking Standards Supplementary Planning Document.* Available at:

file:///C:/Users/thodun/Downloads/231387%20Local%20Parking%20Standards% 20SPD(2)%20(1).pdf (Accessed: 18 April 2024).

Bolsover DC. (2024). *Housing Strategy 2021-24: Action Plan March 2023 update.* Available at:

https://committees.bolsover.gov.uk/documents/s21043/1%20CRpt%20Housing%20S trategy%202021-

24%20Action%20Plan%20Monitoring%20Update%20March%202024%20-%20accessible%20FINAL.pdf (Accessed: 18 April 2024).

Chesterfield BC. (November 2022). *Minimum Energy Efficiency Standards (MEES).* Available at:

https://www.chesterfield.gov.uk/housing/private-property/private-landlords-andtenants/minimum-energy-efficiency-standards-mees.aspx (Accessed: 28 April 2024).

GOV.UK. (2006). A Decent Home: Definition and guidance for implementation. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a7968b740f0b63d72fc5926/138355. pdf (Accessed: 20 April 2024).

GOV.UK. (2015). Energy Efficiency (Private Rented Property) (England and Wales) Regulations 2015. Available at:

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2015/962/contents/made (Accessed: 28 April 2024).

GOV.UK. (2021). *Net Zero Strategy: Build Back Greener.* Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/6194dfa4d3bf7f0555071b1b/net-zero-strategy-beis.pdf</u> (Accessed: 20 April 2024).

Motability. (2024). *How the Motability Scheme works*. Available at: <u>https://www.motability.co.uk/how-it-works/</u> (Accessed: 22 May 2024).

Mortgage Advice Bureau. (2024). *New build homes and EPC ratings.* Available at: <u>https://www.mortgageadvicebureau.com/green-hub/articles/new-build-homes-and-epc-ratings/</u> (Accessed: 22 May 2024).



Bolsover District Council

Meeting of Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee on 23rd July 2024

Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee Work Programme 2024/25

Report of the Scrutiny Officer

Classification	This report is Public.
Contact Officer	Scrutiny Officer

PURPOSE/SUMMARY OF REPORT

• To provide members of the Scrutiny Committee with an overview of the proposed meeting programme of the Committee for 2024/25.

REPORT DETAILS

1. Background

- 1.1 The main purpose of the report is to inform members of the proposed meeting programme for the year 2024/25 and planned agenda items (Appendix 1).
- 1.2 This programme may be subject to change should additional reports/presentations be required, or if items need to be re-arranged for alternative dates.
- 1.3 Review Scopes submitted will be agreed within Informal Session in advance of the designated meeting for Member approval to ensure that there is sufficient time to gather the information required by Members and to enable forward planning of questions.
- 1.4 Members may raise queries about the programme at the meeting or at any time with the Scrutiny Officer should they have any queries regarding future meetings.
- 1.5 All Scrutiny Committees are committed to equality and diversity in undertaking their statutory responsibilities and ensure equalities are considered as part of all Reviews. The selection criteria when submitting a topic, specifically asks members to identify where the topic suggested affects particular population groups or geographies.
- 1.6 The Council has a statutory duty under s.149 Equality Act 2010 to have due regard to the need to advance equality of opportunity and to eliminate discrimination.

1.7 As part of the scoping of Reviews, consideration is given to any consultation that could support the evidence gathering process.

2. Details of Proposal or Information

- 2.1 Attached at Appendix 1 is the meeting schedule for 2024/25 and the proposed agenda items for approval/amendment.
- 2.2 Attached at Appendices 2.1 2.2 and 2.3 are review topic suggestions for Committee's consideration. Members will need to take a vote on whether either suggestion is taken forward and assess possible timescales given existing work of the Committee.

3. <u>Reasons for Recommendation</u>

- 3.1 This report sets the formal Committee Work Programme for 2024/25 and the issues identified for review.
- 3.2 The Scrutiny Programme enables challenge to service delivery both internally and externally across all the Council Ambitions.
- 3.3 The Scrutiny functions outlined in Part 3.6(1) of the Council's Constitution requires each Scrutiny Committee to set an annual work plan.

4 Alternative Options and Reasons for Rejection

4.1 There is no option to reject the report as the Scrutiny functions outlined in Part 3.6(1) of the Council's Constitution requires each Scrutiny Committee to set an annual work plan.

RECOMMENDATION(S)

- 1. That Members review this report and the Programme attached at Appendix 1 for approval and amendment as required. All Members are advised to contact the Scrutiny Officer should they have any queries regarding future meetings.
- 2. That Members consider the initial briefing from officers and other Members alongside the review topic suggestions attached at Appendix 2 and determine whether they will take forward any as a review for the year 2024/25.

IMPLICATIONS;				
Finance and Risk: Yes□ Details: None from this report.	No 🛛	n hahalf of the Costion 454 Officer		
	U	n behalf of the Section 151 Officer		
Legal (including Data Protection):	Yes⊠	No 🗆		
Details:				
In carrying out scrutiny reviews the Co out in Part 1A, s9F(2) of the Local Gov		•		
	On b	ehalf of the Solicitor to the Council		
Environment: Please identify (if applicable) how this proposal/report will help the Authority meet its carbon neutral target or enhance the environment. Details: None from this report.				
<u>Staffing</u> : Yes□ No ⊠ Details: None from this report.				
	On	behalf of the Head of Paid Service		

DECISION INFORMATION

Is the decision a Key Decision? A Key Decision is an executive decision which has a significant impact on two or more District wards or which results in income or expenditure to the Council above the following thresholds: Revenue - £75,000 □ Capital - £150,000 □	No
Please indicate which threshold applies	
Is the decision subject to Call-In?	No
(Only Key Decisions are subject to Call-In)	
District Wards Significantly Affected	N/A
Consultation:	Yes
Leader / Deputy Leader 🗆 Executive 🗆	
SLT □ Relevant Service Manager ⊠	Details:
	Committee
Members 🛛 Public 🗆 Other 🗆	Members

Links to Council Ambition: Customers, Economy and Environment.

All

Appendix Title	
NO	
1. Climate Change and Communities Work Programme 2024/25	

Background Papers

(These are unpublished works which have been relied on to a material extent when preparing the report. They must be listed in the section below. If the report is going to Executive you must provide copies of the background papers).

Previous versions of the Committee Work Programme.

Climate Change and Communities Scrutiny Committee

Work Programme 2024/25

Performance Review	Policy Development	Policy/Strategy Programme Monitoring	Review Work	Call-In/Review of Executive Decisions	Petition

Items to add

Date of Meeting		Lead Officer		
23 July 2024	Part A – Formal	Review of the Council's Energy Policy for Local Housing	Scrutiny Officer	
•		Agreement of Work Programme 2024/25	Scrutiny Officer	
	Part B – Informal	Review work	Scrutiny Officer	
3 September 2025	Part A – Formal	Work Programme 2024/25	Scrutiny Officer	
	Part B – Informal	Review work	Scrutiny Officer	
26 November 2024	Part A – Formal	 Review of Council's Approach to Carbon Reduction – Post-Scrutiny Monitoring (Interim Report) 	Scrutiny Officer	
		Work Programme 2024/25	Scrutiny Officer	
	Part B – Informal	Review work	Scrutiny Officer	لر الر
28 January 2025	Part A – Formal	Health and Wellbeing Strategy – Monitoring Update	HR Business Partner	
		Work Programme 2024/25	HR Business Partner	
		Preparation for Annual Review of the Community Safety Partnership	Scrutiny Officer	_
	Part B – Informal	Review work	Scrutiny Officer	

Date of Meeting		Items for Agenda	Lead Officer
8 April 2025	Part A – Formal	Work Programme 2024/25	Scrutiny Officer
		Annual Review of Community Safety Partnership	Assistant Director of Housing Management and Enforcement/ Housing Enforcement Manager/ Community Safety Team
	Part B – Informal	Review Work	Scrutiny Officer
20 May 2025	Part A – Formal	 Review of Council's Approach to Carbon Reduction – Post-Scrutiny Monitoring (Final Report) 	Scrutiny Officer
58		Work Programme 2024/25	Scrutiny Officer
	Part B – Informal	Review Work	Scrutiny Officer

APPENDIX 2.1 – Topic Suggestion Form

Please return this form to:

Scrutiny Officer, Bolsover District Council, The Arc, High Street, Clowne, Chesterfield, Derbyshire, S43 4JY. Please contact the office if you require advice on 01246 242520 or thomas.dunne-wragg@bolsover.gov.uk

Name: Councillor Catherine Tite

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1	
What topic are you suggesting and the possible review title e.g. Review of	Mitigating Environmental Impacts of District Construction	
Does this issue have a potential impact on one or more section(s) of the population?	The topic is District-wide	
Does this topic relate to a specific geographical area or the whole District?		
Is the issue strategic and significant?	Yes	
(Include reference to how it contributes to the delivery of the Council's priorities)		
Will the scrutiny activity add value to the Council's, and/or its partners' overall performance?	Yes it will add sustainability to the increasing DDLtd construction levels in the District	
(Include reference to current issues with service dissatisfaction/ under performance/complaints)		
Is it likely to lead to effective outcomes? (E.g. improve value for money, increase income, make savings)	Yes	
	·	٦

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
Will scrutiny involvement be duplicating some other work?	No other Scrutiny review of District wide construction is planned.
 Is this function currently being reviewed? (E.g. via Internal Audit/ Service Review) 	
Is it an issue of concern to partners and stakeholders?	Bolsover District Council own 100% DDL Ltd
Is the topic an issue of community concern?	Several residents have objected to DDLtd Local planning applications in my ward.
• Has it been raised by residents in your ward?	
Are there adequate resources available to do the scrutiny activity well?	Yes
Is the scrutiny activity suggested timely?	Yes
 Has this subject been reviewed in the last 3 years? If so when, what was the outcome and what would a further review achieve or how would it make an impact? 	

Method of Delivery – support to Scoping of Review	Topic No.1	
Is there Statutory Responsibility for the area in question, i.e. planning enforcement?	The topic bridges Environmental health, Planning and Carbon rec	luction targets.
How could the public be engaged? e.g. survey, discussion group or co-opted onto a Panel	Resident street surveys	
Please tick one of the boxes to your right to identify which type of review your topic is suitable for:	In depth review (up to 6 months)	
ດຸ	Mini review (1-2 meetings) – formal report to Committee with recommendations agreed on the day/at the subsequent meeting.	
	Update Presentation or Report to the Scrutiny Committee to support development of future review topic (low priority issue)	x

APPENDIX 2.2 – Topic Suggestion Form

Please return this form to:

Scrutiny Officer, Bolsover District Council, The Arc, High Street, Clowne, Chesterfield, Derbyshire, S43 4JY. Please contact the office if you require advice on 01246 242520 or thomas.dunne-wragg@bolsover.gov.uk

Name: Councillor Rob Hiney-Saunders

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
What topic are you suggesting and the possible review title e.g. Review of	Presentation of Council Governance Arrangements in Relation to Dragonfly
Does this issue have a potential impact on one or more section(s) of the population?	Yes
Does this topic relate to a specific geographical area or the whole District?	No
Is the issue strategic and significant?	Yes
(Include reference to how it contributes to the delivery of the Council's priorities)	
Will the scrutiny activity add value to the Council's, and/or its partners' overall performance?	Possibly – if gaps, duplications or other governance issues emerge
(Include reference to current issues with service dissatisfaction/ under performance/complaints)	
Is it likely to lead to effective outcomes? (E.g. improve value for money, increase income, make savings)	Possibly – if gaps, duplications or other governance issues emerge

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
Will scrutiny involvement be duplicating some other work?	No
 Is this function currently being reviewed? (E.g. via Internal Audit/ Service Review) 	
Is it an issue of concern to partners and stakeholders?	Yes – to Dragonfly Development Limited and Dragonfly Management Limited
Is the topic an issue of community concern? • Has it been raised by residents in your ward?	Yes – I have received emails from residents in my ward alleging conflicts of interest and I have had a number of informal conversations with residents who have told me they have concerns about the governance of Dragonfly. I have also seen these concerns posted and amplified many times on social media.
Are there adequate resources available to do the scrutiny activity well?	I am sure there are. I don't expect the scrutiny officer to do a detailed review. More a presentation from the relevant portfolio holder and officers.
Is the scrutiny activity suggested timely?Has this subject been reviewed in the last 3	Yes
years? If so when, what was the outcome and what would a further review achieve or how would it make an impact?	No – although an in depth review of Dragonfly Service Level Agreements took place in 2023/24 the overall Dragonfly governance regime has not been presented to a scrutiny committee as far as I'm aware.

Method of Delivery – support to Scoping of Review	Topic No.1	
Is there Statutory Responsibility for the area in question, i.e. planning enforcement?	No	
How could the public be engaged? e.g. survey, discussion group or co-opted onto a Panel	As it's a presentation the public will be involved if they attend the well be appropriate for councillors/communications team to public presentation following the meeting.	
Please tick one of the boxes to your right to identify which type of review your topic is suitable for:	In depth review (up to 6 months)	
တ္	Mini review (1-2 meetings) – formal report to Committee with recommendations agreed on the day/at the subsequent meeting.	
+>	Update Presentation or Report to the Scrutiny Committee to support development of future review topic (low priority issue)	x

APPENDIX 2.3 – Topic Suggestion Form

Please return this form to:

Scrutiny Officer, Bolsover District Council, The Arc, High Street, Clowne, Chesterfield, Derbyshire, S43 4JY. Please contact the office if you require advice on 01246 242520 or thomas.dunne-wragg@bolsover.gov.uk

Name: Councillor Rob Hiney-Saunders

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
What topic are you suggesting and the possible review title e.g. Review of	Presentation of Council Approach Carbon Reduction
Does this issue have a potential impact on one or more section(s) of the population?	Yes
Does this topic relate to a specific geographical area or the whole District?	Νο
Is the issue strategic and significant? (Include reference to how it contributes to the delivery of the Council's priorities)	Yes – the full council meeting on 6th December 2023 resolved to review processes and procedures across the Councilwith a view tomaximising our own climate change mitigation measures Also a full time Climate Change officer has recently been appointed to progress the council's carbon reduction agenda
Will the scrutiny activity add value to the Council's, and/or its partners' overall performance? (Include reference to current issues with service dissatisfaction/ under performance/complaints)	Hopefully – it may add eco-value to the Council's performance
Is it likely to lead to effective outcomes? (E.g. improve value for money, increase income, make savings)	Possibly

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
Will scrutiny involvement be duplicating some other work?	No
 Is this function currently being reviewed? (E.g. via Internal Audit/ Service Review) 	
Is it an issue of concern to partners and stakeholders?	Yes – many organisations take carbon reduction seriously
Is the topic an issue of community concern? Has it been raised by residents in your ward?	Yes – it has been raised in my ward. Also climate change concerns have raised one question from the public to the leader at full council in the last year.
Are there adequate resources available to do the scrutiny activity well?	I am sure there are. I don't expect the scrutiny officer to do a detailed review. More a presentation from the relevant portfolio holder and officers.
Is the scrutiny activity suggested timely?	Yes
 Has this subject been reviewed in the last 3 years? If so when, what was the outcome and what would a further review achieve or how would it make an impact? 	No

Method of Delivery – support to Scoping of Review	Topic No.1	
Is there Statutory Responsibility for the area in question, i.e. planning enforcement?	No	
How could the public be engaged? e.g. survey, discussion group or co-opted onto a Panel	As it's a presentation the public will be involved if they attend the well be appropriate for councillors/communications team to public presentation following the meeting.	
Please tick one of the boxes to your right to identify which type of review your topic is suitable for:	In depth review (up to 6 months)	
ရ	Mini review (1-2 meetings) – formal report to Committee with recommendations agreed on the day/at the subsequent meeting.	
	Update Presentation or Report to the Scrutiny Committee to support development of future review topic (low priority issue)	x

APPENDIX 2.4 – Topic Suggestion Form

Please return this form to:

Scrutiny Officer, Bolsover District Council, The Arc, High Street, Clowne, Chesterfield, Derbyshire, S43 4JY. Please contact the office if you require advice on 01246 242520 or <u>thomas.dunne-wragg@bolsover.gov.uk</u>

Name: Steve Brunt

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic ଦୁ	Topic No.1
What topic are you suggesting and the possible review title e.g. Review of	Environmental despoilment education and enforcement covering littering, dog fouling and fly-tipping.

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic N	0.1			
Does this issue have a potential impact on one or more section(s) of the population?	It affects	s all urban a	nd rural communities\ward	s in Bolsover.	
Does this topic relate to a specific geographical area or the whole District?	U U	Throughout 2023\24 the Council experienced 1200 fly-tips, a lot of which occur at know hot spots, namely:			
	Rank	Incidents	RoadTown	Most Recent	
	1	37	Outgang Lane Pleasley	27/02/2024	
	2	24	Wood Lane Shirebrook	07/03/2024	
	3	15	Batley Lane Pleasley	05/03/2024	
₿	4	14	Balkham Lane Shirebrook	22/03/2024	
00 0	5	14	Deep Lane Hardstoft	27/02/2024	
	6	14	Highwood Lane Whitwell	12/03/2024	
	7	14	Whaley Road Whaley	26/03/2024	
	8	13	Dale Lane Rowthorne	24/01/2024	
	9	13	Field Lane Rowthorne	06/02/2024	
	10	13	Oxcroft Lane Bolsover	14/03/2024	
	11	12	Blind Lane Bolsover	05/03/2024	
	12	12	Sheffield Road Clowne	28/02/2024	
	13	11	Common Lane Shirebrook	25/03/2024	
	14	11	Model Village Creswell	29/02/2024	
	15	10	Astwith Lane Astwith Ault Hucknall Lane Ault	27/03/2024	
	16	10	Hucknall Gipsyhill Lane Whitwell	22/03/2024	
	17	10	Common	19/02/2024	
	18	10	Meadow Lane Shirebrook	25/03/2024	
	19	9	Alexander Terrace Pinxton	25/03/2024	
	20	9	Duke Street Creswell	21/03/2024	

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
Is the issue strategic and significant? (Include reference to how it contributes to the delivery of the Council's priorities)	Environmental despoilment undermines the Council's corporate 'Environment' ambition and further makes reduces the District's aesthetics and further undermines perception of residents and visitors, our 'Customers'.
Will the scrutiny activity add value to the Council's, and/or its partners' overall performance? (Include reference to current issues with service dissatisfaction/ under performance/complaints) 2	Environmental despoilment education, awareness and enforcement is undertaken by the Joint Environmental Health Service, hosted by North East Derbyshire District Council. Scrutiny is therefore able to consider the service's effectiveness in this area and make recommendations to influence improvements in its effectiveness increasing interventions to reduce littering, fly-tipping and dog fouling.
Is it likely to lead to effective outcomes? (E.g. improve value for money, increase income, make savings)	Reduced fly-tipping, littering and dog fouling will improve aesthetical value of our District and reduce the cost of dealing with unauthorised illegal depositing of wastes.
Will scrutiny involvement be duplicating some other work?Is this function currently being reviewed? (E.g. via	No
Internal Audit/ Service Review)	

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1	
Is it an issue of concern to partners and stakeholders?	Citizen Panel Survey (Nov23) which focussed on the environment by protecting the quality of life for residents and businesses; when asked how strongly they felt about our meeting our environmental challenges and enhancing biodiversity, the vast majority (88%) agreed.	
	The June 2022 Citizen Panel asked if residents agreed to enforcement action against people who drop litter in their neighbourhood, the overwhelming majority (98%) agreed this was necessary; similarly, when asked if residents agreed that enforcement action should be taken against businesses who do not dispose of their waste in a proper and legal manner, the overwhelming majority (99%) agreed.	
 Has it been raised by residents in your ward? 	Yes, Members across the Council raise concerns of littering, fly-tipping and dog fouling as well do residents and businesses.	
Are there adequate resources available to do the scrutiny activity well?	It is considered there is.	
 Is the scrutiny activity suggested timely? Has this subject been reviewed in the last 3 years? If so when, what was the outcome and what would a further review achieve or how would it make an impact? 	It is believed that this activity request is timely given the Council's new plan 'The Future' (2024 – 2028) has recently been launched; likewise, the matter of environmental despoilment (education, awareness and enforcement) has not been subject to scrutiny and overview within the last 3 year.	

Method of Delivery – support to Scoping of Review	Topic No.1	
Is there Statutory Responsibility for the area in question, i.e. planning enforcement?	Yes, the Council is defined by virtue of the Environmental Protec 'Principal Litter Authority' and has a legal duty (Section 89) to kee and public land free of litter and refuse.	
How could the public be engaged? e.g. survey, discussion group or co-opted onto a Panel	Citizen Panel Survey (Nov23) which focussed on the environment by protecting the quality of life for residents and businesses; when asked how strongly they fe about our meeting our environmental challenges and enhancing biodiversity, the vast majority (88%) agreed.	
72	The June 2022 Citizen Panel asked if residents agreed to enforce against people who drop litter in their neighbourhood, the overwh (98%) agreed this was necessary; similarly, when asked if reside enforcement action should be taken against businesses who do their waste in a proper and legal manner, the overwhelming major agreed.	nelming majority ents agreed that not dispose of
Please tick one of the boxes to your right to identify which type of review your topic is suitable for:	In depth review (up to 6 months)	x
	Mini review (1-2 meetings) – formal report to Committee with recommendations agreed on the day/at the subsequent meeting.	
	Update Presentation or Report to the Scrutiny Committee to support development of future review topic (low priority issue)	

APPENDIX 2.5 – Topic Suggestion Form

Please return this form to:

Scrutiny Officer, Bolsover District Council, The Arc, High Street, Clowne, Chesterfield, Derbyshire, S43 4JY. Please contact the office if you require advice on 01246 242520 or <u>thomas.dunne-wragg@bolsover.gov.uk</u>

Name: Councillor Ashley Taylor

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1		
What topic are you suggesting and the possible review tille e.g. Review of	Review of Climate Reduction Plan 2019 - 2030		
Does this issue have a potential impact on one or more section(s) of the population?	Yes – Multiple communities across the District.		
Does this topic relate to a specific geographical area or the whole District?	Whole District		
Is the issue strategic and significant?	Strategic and Significant		
(Include reference to how it contributes to the delivery of the Council's priorities)	e Carbon Reduction Plan 2019 - 2030		
Will the scrutiny activity add value to the Council's,	Yes.		
and/or its partners' overall performance? (Include reference to current issues with service dissatisfaction/ under performance/complaints)	It will allow us to review how well we are meeting targets within the report and give us opportunity to explore new ideas, giving the document a refresh.		
Is it likely to lead to effective outcomes? (E.g. improve value for money, increase income, make savings)	It will give us a better understanding of what we are doing and what we can do in the future to meet our climate change targets in light of declaring a Climate Emergency as a local authority.		

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
Will scrutiny involvement be duplicating some other work?	No.
 Is this function currently being reviewed? (E.g. via Internal Audit/ Service Review) 	
Is it an issue of concern to partners and stakeholders?	Yes.
Is the topic an issue of community concern? Has it been raised by residents in your ward?	Climate change and community resilience is generally important, even if not raised.
Are there adequate resources available to do the scrutiny activity well?	Yes
 Is the scrutiny activity suggested timely? Has this subject been reviewed in the last 3 years? If so when, what was the outcome and what would a further review achieve or how would 	No.
what would a further review achieve or how would it make an impact?	

Method of Delivery – support to Scoping of Review	Topic No.1	
Is there Statutory Responsibility for the area in question, i.e. planning enforcement?	Environment (Steve Brunt & Anne Clarke)	
How could the public be engaged? e.g. survey, discussion group or co-opted onto a Panel	Survey, discussion groups and climate change panel.	
Please tick one of the boxes to your right to identify which type of review your topic is suitable for:	In depth review (up to 6 months)	X
75	Mini review (1-2 meetings) – formal report to Committee with recommendations agreed on the day/at the subsequent meeting.	
	Update Presentation or Report to the Scrutiny Committee to support development of future review topic (low priority issue)	

APPENDIX 2.6 – Topic Suggestion Form

Please return this form to:

Scrutiny Officer, Bolsover District Council, The Arc, High Street, Clowne, Chesterfield, Derbyshire, S43 4JY. Please contact the office if you require advice on 01246 242520 or <u>thomas.dunne-wragg@bolsover.gov.uk</u>

Name: Councillor Ashley Taylor

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
What topic are you suggesting and the possible review the e.g. Review of	Fly Tipping & Bulky Waste Strategy Review into current fly tipping strategy, figures and outcomes across the district with possibility to look into an annual 'Big Spring Clean', running for one month a year where bulky waste items are collected free of charge.
Does this issue have a potential impact on one or more section(s) of the population?	Yes – Multiple communities across the District.
Does this topic relate to a specific geographical area or the whole District?	Whole District

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
Is the issue strategic and significant?	Strategic and Significant
(Include reference to how it contributes to the delivery of the Council's priorities)	
	Bolsover District Council Plan 2024 – 2028 Page 10
	'Ensuring all areas, neighbourhoods and streets in the district, irrespective of housing tenure or type, are places where people want to live, feel safe and are proud to live.'
77	Page 11
	'Increasing the combined recycling and composting rate to meet government's 65% target rate by 2035'
	'Reducing fly tipping incidents per 1,000 people in Bolsover District over the plan period.'
Will the scrutiny activity add value to the Council's,	Yes – Environmental health and Community Safety
and/or its partners' overall performance?	Fly tipping collection / Streetscene
(Include reference to current issues with service dissatisfaction/ under performance/complaints)	Ambition Plan Targets Performance Update – January to march 2024.
	SS01 Remove 95% of hazardous fly tipping within 24 hours of being reported – Q4 2023/24 Outturn – 75% - below target.

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1	
Is it likely to lead to effective outcomes? (E.g. improve value for money, increase income, make savings)	In terms of effective outcomes – it should help to reduce fly tipping across the district from local residents who use unlicensed 'waste collectors'.	
	It will also help to clean up local communities by increasing waste removal from deprived areas who may not have access to a car or money to dispose of bulky waste items.	
	May cost money due to loss of income from bulky waste collections.	
 Will scrutiny involvement be duplicating some other work? Is this function currently being reviewed? (E.g. via Internal Audit/ Service Review) 	Not sure.	
Is it an issue of concern to partners and stakeholders?	Community safety and cleanliness of streetscene in specific areas is an issue.	
Is the topic an issue of community concern?Has it been raised by residents in your ward?	Yes – it has been raised by local residents as some households have bulky waste items and household rubbish sat in their front gardens. Quite a lot on the Castle Estate in Bolsover north and Shuttlewood. This, alongside new development means that rat infestations are becoming more common as the rat nests on sites are being displaced.	
Are there adequate resources available to do the scrutiny activity well?		

Criteria for evaluating and prioritising suggested topic	Topic No.1
Is the scrutiny activity suggested timely?	From what I can see on the Bolsover District Council website and meeting minutes online, it was last looked at in 2009/2010.
 Has this subject been reviewed in the last 3 years? If so when, what was the outcome and what would a further review achieve or how would it make an impact? 	A review of the councils fly tipping policy and the implementation of a real Fly Tipping Strategy would reflect updates and trends in fly tipping and bulky waste needs. It would give us a proper strategy to meet the targets in the updated Council Plan 2024 – 2028 whilst giving us a forward thinking, ambitious and engaging strategy to tackle hotspot communities.

Method of Delivery – support to Scoping of Review	Topic No.1	
Is there Statutory Responsibility for the area in question, i.e. planning enforcement?	Environment (Steve Brunt & Anne Clarke)	
How could the public be engaged? e.g. survey, discussion group or co-opted onto a Panel	Not sure.	
Please tick one of the boxes to your right to identify which type of review your topic is suitable for:	In depth review (up to 6 months)	X
80	Mini review (1-2 meetings) – formal report to Committee with recommendations agreed on the day/at the subsequent meeting.	
	Update Presentation or Report to the Scrutiny Committee to support development of future review topic (low priority issue)	